BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

September 26, 2022
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ATTENDANCE 
Chairman Joe Trombley; Selectmen John Cody and Tom Gauthier; Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.   Selectman Bob Jordan and Selectman Michael Yergeau were excused.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:50 PM.

ENTER IN TO NON-PUBLIC 91-A:3 II. (b) hire 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter in to Non-Public Session in accordance with 91-A:3 II. (b) hire. Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.  Roll call vote was taken and carried unanimously.  
RECONVENE
Chairman Trombley reconvened the public meeting at 7:10 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via ZOOM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the September 19, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.
Notice of Intent to Excavate for Janice DeFilippo, 327 Pleasant Street, map and lot 027-098 was submitted for approval.
Land Use Change Taxes for maps and lots 008-014-112 in the amount of $12,000, 021-008-003 in the amount of $12,500 and 002-001-014 in the amount of $13,000 were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar items as submitted. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

BUSINESS

POLICE

Purchase Order #448 to Adamson Industries for two Cruiser upfits with associated equipment in the amount of $29,247.20 was submitted for approval.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #448 to Adamson Industries for two Cruiser upfits with associated equipment in the amount of $29,247.20. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

Purchase Order #449 to Glacier Computers for two G-Tac Computers with associated equipment and installation in the amount of $13,554.68 was submitted for approval.  Discussion followed regarding swapping computers to different cruisers or replacing the cruisers with all new computers.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #449 to Glacier Computers for two G-Tac Computers with associated equipment and installation in the amount of $13,554.68. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

Purchase Order #450 to Tactical Distributers for 20 Duty Jackets in the amount of $6,000.00 was submitted for approval.  Police Chief Michael Wallace explained this purchase will be paid from a preapproved grant.  
Motion by Selectman Cody to approve the purchase order #450 to Tactical Distributers for 20 Duty Jackets in the amount of $6,000 as submitted for approval.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 2-1.  Selectman Gauthier voted nay.  
DPW

Chairman Trombley read the resignation from Joseph Ruest on the Highway Department. His last day will be October 27, 2022.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept Mr. Ruest resignation with regrets.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

Request for approval to hire Robert Keniston for a mechanic/truck driver at $27.00 an hour with a CPI plus .5% increase on April 1, 2023 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Robert Keniston for Mechanic/truck driver position at $27.00 an hour with a CPI plus .5% increase on April 1, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.
FIRE 

Fire Chief Don DeAngelis Employment Agreement discussion was postponed.
Fire Budget Review:
Fire Chief Don DeAngelis submitted the Fire and Rescue Budget without any new hires or salary increase with a 2 % budget increase.  Discussion followed regarding competitive pay rates for part time and full-time employees and how the department coverage is staffed.  Assistant Fire Chief Joe Lombardo has applied for a grant that would add three full-time firefighters to the Fire Department.  The goal is for the Fire Department to be staffed full time.  After further budget review the following changes were made.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to change the FD Equipment Maintenance line to read FD SCBA Services.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to move the Amazon Prime dues into the membership dues line and move the department meeting materials and area chiefs meeting materials into the department supply line. Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 2-1.  Selectman Cody voted nay.  
Discussion continued regarding adding the amount for one full-time employee into the budget and having a warrant article to hire two more full-time employees versus adding the amount for three hires to the budget.  If the grant is awarded to the Town of Epping the amount can be taken out of the budget.
Assistant Fire Chief Joe Lombardo would like to further discuss the pay rates for part time and full-time fire personnel.  The rates in Epping are not competitive and trained employees are leaving the department.
Motion by Chairman Trombley for Selectman Jordan and Selectman Cody to meet with the Fire Chiefs to discuss competitive pay rates and how to implement them, coming back to the Board of Selectmen with their recommendations.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.
Assistant Fire Chief Joe Lombardo will collect quotes on having the West Epping Fire Station insulated.  He would like to have an overhang on the hip roof at the side door installed to eliminate the water damage. Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge reported that should be done this fall as there is money the Government Building Fund.
Assistant Fire Chief Joe Lombardo is applying for a grant to purchase portable radios for the Fire Department.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge announced the Public Hearing at 7:15 pm next meeting on October 3rd to accept the Highway Funds.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge said the Highway, Transfer Station and Highway Building budgets will be reviewed at the next meeting.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN’S REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

No Report
Selectman Mike Yergeau

Excused
Selectman John Cody 

Selectman Cody asked if the Health Officer needs to go to training every year?  The Fire Department member who is the assistant Health Officer has not been to a training yet.  Clarification was needed for the Health Officer working after hours, after hours will be paid at overtime rates.
Selectman Bob Jordan

Excused
Selectman Joe Trombley

Selectman Trombley announced the Conservation Commission meeting will be held on Wednesday night, September 28th.  Barbara, from the State will be attending to discuss the LUCT contributions.
Selectman Trombley asked if the plaque for Charlie Goodspeed has been organized yet.
Selectman Trombley received two Current Use lists from the assessors.  He would like volunteers to look through the maps and lots to confirm which level of current use is on each property.
Selectman Trombley advised the Board of Selectmen of a political sign at the Brick Yard Square. The sign is in violation of the site plan approval.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge has talked to the developer and the sign will be removed.
Selectman Cody would like the site plan reviewed for the Star Bucks Coffee Shop.  That is a traffic hazard and a bad car accident will be happen if changes aren’t made.

ADJOURN 
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn.  Seconded by Selectman Cody. Motion carried 3-0.  
Meeting adjourned at 9:45 PM.

Respectfully Submitted,
Joyce Blanchard

Executive Secretary
____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice Chairman

____________________________

John Cody, Selectman
Selectman Jordan and Yergeau were excused

Date: October 3, 2022
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